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C.OCTOBER.2020

Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of a virtual Council meeting held on 22 October 2020 
at 7.30pm.
PRESENT: Councillors: R Aldcroft (Mayor), Mrs. J. Beckett, T. Beckett, A. Cartwright, M. Erwin, S. Glover, J. Gough, D. Minnery, I. Nellins, R. Smith, M. Smith, and              M. Whittle.
Also present:  2 members of the public in attendance.
Clerks:   Town Clerk and Assistant Clerk.
The Mayor announced the meeting was being recorded and live streamed. 
1.C
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies received.

2.C
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

All members were present at the meeting.
3.C     PUBLIC SESSION  
Two members of public have requested to speak at the meeting.
Councillor Glover Proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded at it was RESOLVED:

To suspend Standing Orders to allow two members of the public to speak in the virtual meeting.

The Mayor said all members of the public are most welcome to speak at Council meetings; the questions that will be asked in this meeting are not on the agenda so reminded members that they cannot be discussed. 

The Clerk telephoned the first member of the public via the Microsoft Teams to allow her to speak.

The resident introduced herself to members and thanked them for the opportunity to speak.

She wanted to discuss the baseline provisions of publicly accessible open spaces in Market Drayton as they still fail to meet the accepted standards; according to the Accessible Open Space Assessment undertaken as part of the Green Infrastructure Strategy this deficit between provision and need is going to widen substantially in future as the local population grows. 

In the last few weeks there has been expressions of concern of an area of open space at Longford Turning which is well used for informal recreation could be closed to public access in the near future due a possible new planning application on this site.
The questions the resident would like answered are:

1. Regarding the management and maintenance of the open space facility - is there any existing agreement/arrangement between the owners and any public authority?   

2. Do members agree that ultimately, the best way of ensuring that the wooded area remains publicly accessible for future generations would be for it to come under the ownership of the Town Council?

3. Will members agree that at an immediate near future meeting of the appropriate committee they will explore all possible avenues to protect the identified area and to bring it into public ownership? 
The Mayor thanked the resident for her comments; he is aware of the concerns over the Longford Turning area, the Council will look into the questions she has made and will write out to her with the answers; these will also be published on the website along with the minutes.
The resident left the meeting.

The Clerk telephoned up the second member of public via the Teams meeting to allow her to speak.

The resident introduced herself to members and thanked them for the opportunity to speak.

She said she is a biology teacher and lives in the town; she wants to talk about the ecological impact on the proposed building area at Longford Turning. She has contacted the Healy estate who have informed her that an ecology survey has been carried out on the area that will be affected by the development and all the changes, she has tried to get a copy of this without any success.  She would like to request a publication of the survey as soon as Council receive it because this survey should be carried out independently to show no bias.  She also has concerns on how many people on the Council that know the area and understand what wildlife is present and she would like clarification on the area as she though the area was designated as a SSI site a long time ago which seems to have been rescinded and asked why that has happened, what provisions are the Council doing to protect the wildlife future and has anyone on the Council got any real knowledge of the area?
The Mayor thanked the resident for her comments, the Council do not currently have a planning application in front of them to tell them what the Healey Estate intend to do. He said he has been down to the site with various residents and Councillors on several occasions since July to have a look around and see the possible disruption to the area and wildlife.  As soon as an application is in front of him they will then be able to make and submit a formal comment to Shropshire Council; with regards to the SSI he passed that over to the Town Clerk who will endeavour to find out if it is still in place and will write out the answer to you and publish along with the minutes.

The Clerk said she looked to see if the SSI is still in place along with a colleague today; they looked into various things on Shropshire Council portal such as the local plan etc but there is nothing obvious found so will make some more enquiries. 

The Mayor encouraged Councillors that have not been to the area to have a look around to see for themselves the wildlife before the planning application comes in.

The resident said she is more than willing to meet up with Councillors to show the ecology of the area. 
The Mayor thanked the resident.

The resident left the meeting.

The meeting went back into Committee.

Councillor Minnery made the Clerk aware he had a network problem at home; he joined the meeting on the telephone via Teams.

4.C     MINUTES 
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree the minutes of the Council meeting held on 25 June 2020.
The Mayor agreed to come into the Town Hall when it is convenient for him to sign the minutes.

5.C
TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Mayor said due to the Corona Virus outbreak there has not been many organised events; the following are what he has attended:
	30 July 2020
	In Bloom prize awards at The Town Hall.


	31 July 2020
	Thanked the Deputy Mayor and his wife for the In-Bloom prize awards at The Town Hall on his behalf.

	3 August 2020
	Visit by the High Sheriff of Shropshire/Staffordshire Charity Fundraiser.

	15 August 2020
	virtual VJ including laying wreaths at the War Memorial.

	22 September 2020
	Accompanied Visit by the High Sheriff to various Town businesses.


6.C
COMMITTEE MINUTES 
Planning Committee
Councillor M. Smith proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To receive and agree the minutes of the Planning Committee Meetings held on 9 July 2020.

Councillor M. Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To receive and agree the minutes of the Planning Committee Meetings held on 24 September 2020. 

Community and Governance Committee

Councillor Cartwright requested an amendment with CG.9 on the minutes dated 10 September 2020.  He did not say a risk assessment has been carried out at Walkmill Meadows by Shropshire Council; he said the development at Walkmill Meadows have been delayed because Shropshire Council wanted to do a risk assessment and they are planning to do some work on the site with falling of some trees around the car park.
He requested the wordings ‘A risk assessment has now been carried out by Shropshire Council’ to be removed from the minutes.
Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Cartwright seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To receive and agree the minutes of the Community and Governance Committee Meetings with the removal of the words ‘A risk assessment has now been carried out by Shropshire Council’ removed from the minutes on 10 September 2020 minutes held on:

9 July 2020

10 September 2020
Extraordinary 24 September 2020
Services and Facilities Committee

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To receive and agree the minutes of the Services and Facilities Committee Meetings held on:

6 August 2020
24 September 2020
Extraordinary 8 October 2020
Finance and General Purposes Committee

Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To receive and agree the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee Meeting held on:

25 June 2020
6 August 2020
8 October 2020
7.C
SMALL GRANT
A small grant request was circulated to members prior to the meeting. 

The Mayor asked members to consider a small grant application from a newly formed Market Drayton Traders Association to help assist them in starting up and upcoming events and markets within the town to attract more footfall. 
Councillor Whittle said he attended a meeting with this group last week, he feels the group are a real asset; they are extremely focused in attracting more tourists and footfall to the town.  They have already managed to get sponsorship of £1,000 from Palethorpes to help them set up and thought the Town Council should also agree to issue them a small grant.
Councillor Erwin asked how many members are in the group.

Councillor Whittle said the group have not given the Council exact numbers in the group but there are enough to set up the events.

Councillor Nellins made a suggestion that Shropshire Council have given Town Council money; it was discussed how the town could be pedestrianised, holding additional markets like this group is proposing fits the criteria and felt they should be awarded the money.
The Mayor agreed with Councillor Nellins comments and all the guidelines given to council are fulfilled within this application. 

Councillor Minnery asked if the Group has been in touch with anyone at Shropshire Council because they own the rights to all the street markets within the town which are run by LSD Promotions.  He is not speaking against the group but this needs to be done correctly so that they can work together.

The Mayor said he is aware the Town Clerk has been in contact with Shropshire Council regarding the Royal Charter on the markets with what can and cannot happen; we are just waiting on a decision by them.
The Clerk said she is in conversation with Officers at Shropshire Council; the Royal Charter muddy’s the water a bit they are still in conversations, however with regards to Councillor Nellins comments the £300 is for the Traders to have the money immediately so they can get started and get them going.

There were no more comments made.


Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To agree to give a Small Grant of £300 to the Market Drayton Traders Association.

8.C
PLACE PLAN REVIEW

Documents were circulated prior to the meeting.

The Mayor asked members to consider submitting the three infrastructure projects to Shropshire Council for inclusion in the place plan; he read through the projects and asked for members thoughts.
Councillor Minnery asked if the repairs to the sleeping policeman on Newcastle Road outside the Grove School can be reworded; he thinks the crossing needs to be improved and perhaps traffic lights would be a better solution.

He feels the hump is very dangerous and serves no purpose, there are many vehicles that cannot go over at 30 m.p.h. and vehicles waiting to pull out at the nearby junction see vehicles slowing down and assume that the vehicle approaching are going to almost stop to let them come out; he has witnessed this many of times and is an accident waiting to happen. 
The Clerk updated members that she has spoken to the Officer at Shropshire Council who manages the Place Plan; these three items should be included in the plan so that CIL money can be used in the town.  The sleeping policemen and gullies at Cheshire Street may not be the normal items, however the Place Plan Officer agreed the items could go in the Plan.
The Mayor and Councillor R. Smith agreed with Councillor Minnery’s comments about how dangerous the sleeping policeman is and needs improving.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree submitting the three infrastructure projects to Shropshire Council for inclusion in the Place plan with the amendment to the sleeping policeman on Newcastle Road outside The Grove School to read this needs redesigning and repairing in order to make safe. 

9.C
OCCUPATION OF THE TOWN HALL

Documents were circulated prior to the meeting.

The Mayor asked for members comments regarding an ongoing request to occupy part of the Town Hall Offices by Market Drayton Community Enterprise.
Councillor Minnery said before a discussion is made he believes that the matter has now been resolved; there is a meeting arranged for the 3 November on an alternative premises which the group have been wanting for a long time, Shropshire Council initially did not think it was available but the potential purchase of this property is no longer needed so it has been agreed with the Director that the  Community Enterprise could use the building they originally asked for.

In the light of this information he feels Council are no longer required to discuss carrying out any improvements or requests to occupy the Town Hall.

The Clerk said considering what Councillor Minnery has said and if members are happy; can Council resolve that this request is no longer needed? 
The Mayor said his personal opinion is and this has been put in a letter to the Enterprise Group that we are currently in a pandemic, and are going to review the uses, decoration and building work to the Town Hall which could take up to a couple of years to fulfil.  His opinion is if they are looking at accommodation they should look elsewhere.
Councillor Glover said the alterations to the building was on an agenda back in June he knows it has to be six months until it comes back on the agenda; so suggests we revisit this item again in November.
The Clerk clarified that this item has never been on an agenda, alterations to the Town Hall has but not the occupancy at the Town Hall.
Councillor Glover said we should defer this item until after the meeting on 3 November that Councillor Minnery has just informed us about; then we can look at it again.

The Mayor said the item does not need to be looked at twice; it needs resolving that the Group cannot use the Town Hall for up to three years due to the alterations needed, regardless so there is no point them pursuing the accommodation within the Town Hall.

The Mayor asked if there were any other comments.

No more comments were made.

Councillor Minnery left the meeting.

The Clerk tried to re-join Councillor Minnery but his telephone line was busy.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED with 6 votes for, 2 votes against and 3 abstentions:
That the Market Drayton Community Enterprise can not occupy part of the Town Hall Offices for up to three years due to the possibility of undergoing alterations to the Chamber.
Councillor M. Smith said so much for democracy; it was agreed on 28 June that the decision will be deferred for six months which makes it November not October so feels this item should not have been put on the agenda until then for members to discuss.

The Clerk said the item deferred about the alterations which will come back in six months not the occupation; this has never been discussed in a committee meeting.  Also, with the coronavirus pandemic it is very difficult to have people coming into the building.
Councillor M. Smith thanked the Clerk for the clarification.

The Mayor said he was very annoyed, the item is on the agenda for discussion, all members had an opportunity to disclose their opinions, it was then voted on that is democracy.

Councillor M. Smith said he is recording this meeting.

The Mayor said the meeting is being recorded; he announced it at the start of the meeting.

10.C
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL AND OUTSIDE BODIES REPORTS
The Clerk tried to re-join Councillor Minnery but his telephone line was still busy. 

The Mayor said there is very little to report on from Shropshire Council other than they are working on the Local Plan so that it can go off for approval. 

He said Shropshire Council are still very busy in the background with the Public Health Department and Food Provisions continuing and referrals to various social services departments for individuals and children.  A lot of staff are still currently working from home so there may be a small delay in responses if members are trying to contact them. 
Councillor Whittle said he attended a virtual Helicopter Noise and Liaison Group meeting on 15 October.  He reported that a helicopter simulator is now being used to practice take offs and landing training to help reduce the noise levels around the Tern Hill area by fifty per cent.
Councillor Whittle also said he attended a meeting of the Market Drayton Chamber of Trade Group along with Councillors R. Smith, M. Smith and S. Glover; it was very productive and suggested this is an item on his next committee meeting to discuss further and formally invite the two Chairmen of the group to listen in. 
The Clerk agreed to put this as an item on the next Community and Governance Committee for members to discuss further.            
The Mayor also reported that the Clerk and himself had an informal meeting with local Inspector Claire Greenaway from West Mercia Police last week.  The meeting was very productive, it was agreed to hold a meeting every quarter so that Council can put all their concerns to her for consideration; topics discussed were the drug issues within the town, speeding, lack of police presence etc. then in three months the Inspector will come back and explain their course of action by then the town should see some results of their work.  It is all about keeping a good relationship with the police and in turn promote what is going on within the town.
Councillor R. Smith said he is pleased the Mayor has contacted the police and held a meeting as he requested; he is very concerned by not having another meeting until three month’s time.  The problem this town is having with drugs is appalling he personally witnessed an incident on Shrewsbury Road a few days ago where there were six barons coming out of a house and they were completely off their heads being very abusive, having to wait three months to get this sorted is not acceptable, it needs resolving as soon as possible.  He also said he has been informed Town Council should have contacted the Police and Crime Commissioner before contacting the local Inspector because it will eventually get swept under the table.
The Mayor said the incident he saw was not a good thing to see, at the meeting the drug issue was highlighted and it is going to be addressed by specialists’ teams.

The Clerk said herself and the Mayor made it very clear that the drug issues seem to be getting worse within the town; the Inspector is not coming back for three months but she has gone away knowing our concerns and on her return will update us on the actions that have been taken.  She did reassure us she will be taking our concerns seriously and as a Council we did expect her to carry out the work that only the police can do. 
Councillor Erwin said a few residents have asked him about the possibilities of the traveller’s site just outside the town and asked if the police have made any comment on this.

The Mayor said no.

The Clerk said this application will be on the Planning Committee within the next two weeks for members to have a look at and discuss. 
11.C
AUDIT 2019/20
The external auditor report 2019/20 was distributed prior to the meeting.

The Clerk said the end of year report had come back stating all the information is in accordance with Proper Practices, relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have been met and no other matters have given any cause for concern which is all good news.
There was a section with the dates to exercise public rights; we used the dates as advised with the guidelines and due to Covid19 not encouraging people to come out we used the later dates however because Council had agreed and approved the end of year close down we should have used a slightly earlier date:  Members should be made aware these dates were changed as advised by the auditor and we did comply with the regulations.

Members fully understood what the Clerk said.

The Mayor asked if there were any comments.

There were no further comments.
Councillor Glover proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree and approve the External Auditor Report and Certificate 2019/20.
12.C
SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS
Documents were circulated prior to the meeting.
The Mayor asked if members would like to make any comments.

Councillor R. Smith said he is happy with all the payments made but would like to know why there is a payment made to Sports Direct.   

The Clerk said this is for equipment at The Zone.

No further comments were made.

Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Cartwright seconded and it was RESOLVED:


To agree the payments made from 1 June 2020 – 30 September 2020.
13.C
FOR INFORMATION 
The Mayor explained there are national planning system changes coming into force on how planning applications are handled; members have been issued with the document to have a look through.
He said there is one member of staff isolating at the moment and has been asked to remind members that Councillors or staff may be contacted to self-isolate immediately so this may have some disruption to Council business.
Sunday 8 November is Remembrance Sunday it is a virtual event with a limited amount of people laying wreaths at the War Memorial; he said it would be helpful if members could made it clear to the public it is a virtual event to prevent large crowds gathering with the Covid19 pandemic.  There will also be a short wreath laying ceremony on the 11 November; again, restricted to the participants laying wreaths. 

The meeting concluded  at 9.03 pm.
Chairman
……………………...……….             
Date              ………………………………


